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LAND NORTH OF TAMWORTH ROAD, KERESLEY

(ECO1825)

Further Bat Activity Survey Results
1.

BACKGROUND AND INTRODUCTION

1.1.

Aspect Ecology has been commissioned by Lioncourt Homes in regard to ecological
matters associated with the site, located north of Tamworth Road, Keresley in Coventry.
The site is proposed for development comprising up to 800 dwellings, associated Local
Centre, Primary School, Public Open Space, allotments, nature conservation area and
landscaping, for which an outline planning application has been submitted to Coventry
City Council (Ref: OUT/2014/2282). Further, the outline application is understood to
have been considered at Coventry City Council’s planning committee meeting on 26
February 2015, which resolved to delegate powers to the Head of Planning in
consultation with the Chair and Deputy Chair of Planning Committee to grant outline
planning permission subject to the resolution of outstanding issues highlighted in the
committee report; conditions and completion of the S106 agreement and referral to the
Secretary of State.

1.2.

In relation to the resolution of issues highlighted in the committee report (and associated
late representations presented at the committee), this includes highlighted requirements
for further ecological survey work in respect of a number of species including bats.

1.3.

In addition, a number of draft planning conditions are set out within the officer’s
recommendations, including of particular relevance, draft condition 15 which states,
“The development hereby permitted (including demolition) shall not commence until
further bat transect surveys for low habitat quality of the site, to include appropriate
activity surveys in accordance with BCT Bat Surveys – Good Practice Guidelines, has
been carried out and a detailed mitigation plan including a schedule of works and
timings has been submitted to and approved in writing by the local planning authority.
Such approved mitigation plan shall thereafter be implemented in full.”

1.4.

Specific further bat survey work was therefore undertaken at the site during 2015 in
order to address the identified requirement for further bat activity survey work (including
transect surveys) as set out within the committee report and associated draft condition
15. Guidance within ‘BCT Bat Surveys – Good Practice Guidelines’ sets out that activity
surveys associated with low habitat quality for large sites (defined as >15ha) should
comprise one visit for transects during each of the spring, summer and autumn seasons
and complementary automated surveys. Accordingly, transects were undertaken during
each of the three stated seasonal periods, along with associated static detector
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recordings in order to address the stated requirements and further confirm the levels of
bat usage across the site.

2.

METHODOLOGY
Previous Survey Information

2.1.

Previous specific bat survey work (including transect surveys and static detector
deployment) was undertaken at the site during 2013, the results of which are detailed
within the information originally submitted as part of the planning application, including
the Ecological Baseline Assessment (ref: ECO1825.EcoBase.vf) informing the
Environmental Statement.
2015 Survey Methodology

2.2.

Bat activity survey work was undertaken across the site during 2015 in line with
guidance set out within the BCT (2012) ‘Bat Surveys – Good Practice Guidelines’ – 2nd
edition’. In particular the level of survey work undertaken is based on the guidance set
out for low habitat quality, in line with the requirements highlighted above.

2.3.

Transect Surveys. Transect surveys to investigate bat activity levels were undertaken
at the site. Transects largely follow the boundary features considered to offer elevated
potential for use by foraging or commuting bats, whilst ensuring coverage across the
entire site area. A total of 2 separate transect routes were followed on each survey
occasion, following the same path as previous surveys undertaken in 2013 (see Plan
1825/FBS1) in order to provide comparative information, whilst providing full coverage of
the site area.

2.4.

For large sites (>15ha), the guidelines set out (Table 7.2, page 45) that one visit per
transect each season (spring, summer and autumn) should be undertaken. Accordingly,
transects have been visited during May (spring), July (summer) and October (autumn)
2015, with a further visit undertaken during September 2015 during which time only one
of the 2 transects was followed. On each occasion, dusk and (subsequent) dawn
transect surveys within the same 24 hour period were undertaken, with the transects
followed simultaneously by separate surveyors using Echometer EM3 detectors. Bat
activity was noted for a period of approximately 5 minutes at each stopping point (see
Plan 1825/FBS1) and all activity also noted whilst walking between sample points.

2.5.

Dusk surveys commenced shortly before sunset, continuing until more than 2 hours
after sunset, while the dawn surveys commenced 1.5 hours before sunrise, ending
shortly after sunrise. All surveys were undertaken in suitable weather conditions. Further
details of dates and weather conditions recorded during transect surveys are provided at
Table 1.
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Table 2.1: Details of weather conditions and timings of bat activity survey visits undertaken in 2015.

Survey Date

Survey Type

Dusk
(activity)
Dawn
(activity)
Dusk
(activity)
Dawn
(activity)
Dusk
(activity)

26 May 2015

27 May 2015

2 July 2015

3 July 2015

9 September
2015

(Transect B
only)

Dawn
(activity)

10 September
2015

(Transect B
only)

1 October 2015

2 October 2015

Dusk
(activity)
Dawn
(activity)

Temperature

12°C

8°C
o

15 C
o

10-15 C

Wind

Sunset/
Sunrise Time

Cloud
Cover

21.11

0%

04.55

0%

21.31

5-10%

04.49

10%

Light Breeze
(Beaufort 2)
Light Air
(Beaufort 1)
Light Air
(Beaufort 1)
Light Air
(Beaufort 1)

16 C

Light Breeze
(Beaufort 2)

19.36

60%

o

Light Air
(Beaufort 1)

06.31

0%

18.43

0%

07.10

80%

o

9C
o

15 C
o

8C

Light Breeze
(Beaufort 2-3)
Light Air
(Beaufort 1)

2.6.

Static Detector Placement. The guidelines recommend (Table 7.2, page 45) that for
low habitat quality, one automated survey location should be used per transect, with
data collected on 4 consecutive nights each season.
Accordingly, two static
(automated) bat detectors (Anabat SD2/Song-meter 2 detectors) were positioned within
hedgerow corridors identified as potential flightlines within the body of the site, in the
locations shown at Plan 1825/FBS1.

2.7.

Detectors were left out during 22 to 27 May (5 nights), 2 to 8 July (6 nights) and 9 to 13
September (4 nights). The Anabat detectors placed out on 22 May failed part way
through the recording period on 25 May (at 02.35 and 03.14 respectively as recorded
within the internal memory), such that only 2 full nights survey information is available
for this period (partial information for much of the 3rd night is available and was reviewed
where appropriate, albeit was excluded from calculation of average pass numbers per
night to prevent under-estimation of activity due to the partial data). Nonetheless, data
was analysed from both survey locations for all 6 nights during the summer (July) survey
period. Similarly, data was analysed for the 4 nights during the autumn (September)
period (The static detector at location A during September apparently recorded no bat
registrations during this period, albeit based on the information recorded, the detector
appeared to be in full working order throughout this period, recording both temperature
and other audio files [background noise] throughout the survey period. This result alone
should be viewed with caution, albeit overall it is clear that the results provide a good
indication of the levels of bat foraging/commuting activity across the site).

2.8.

Weather conditions recorded during the periods within which the static detectors were
deployed are set out within Table 2.2 below.

Table 2.2. Details of timings and weather conditions* during static bat activity surveys at the site
Survey
Dates
22/05/2015

23/05/2015

Survey Type

Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)

ECO1825/BN AdBAT vf

Temperature
Range*
11-19°C

12-16°C

Sunset/
Sunrise Time
21.05 Sunset
04.58 Sunrise
21.07 Sunset

Rain*

None

None
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Survey
Dates

Survey Type

24/05/2015

(25/08/2015)

(26/05/2015)

(27/05/2015)

02/07/2015

Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn)

Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)

03/07/2015

04/07/2015

05/07/2015

06/07/2015

07/07/2015

Temperature
Range*

12-17°C

11-15°C

9-13°C

7-17°C

13-23°C

11-26°C

17-25°C

15-21°C

11-16°C

15-21°C

08/07/2015

Static (dawn)

13-19°C

09/09/2015

Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn) &
Static (dusk)
Static (dawn)

11-19°C

10/09/2015

11/09/2015

12/09/2015

13/09/2015

*Weather data taken from
(http://www.wunderground.com/)

10-22°C

10-21°C

14-19°C

10-18°C

historical

Sunset/
Sunrise Time
04.57 Sunrise
21.08 Sunset
04.56 Sunrise
21.09 Sunset
04.55 Sunrise
21.11 Sunset
04.54 Sunrise

Rain*

None

None

None

None

21.31 Sunset
04.49 Sunrise
21.30 Sunset
04.50 Sunrise
21.30 Sunset
04.51 Sunrise
21.30 Sunset
04.52 Sunrise
21.29 Sunset
04.53 Sunrise
21.28 Sunset
04.54 Sunrise
21.27 Sunset
19.35 Sunset
06.32 Sunrise
19.33 Sunset
06.34 Sunrise
19.31 Sunset
06.35 Sunrise
19.28 Sunset
06.37 Sunrise

data

compiled

None

None

None

None

None

None

None

None

None

None

None

None

by

Weather

Underground

2.9.

Analysis of Bat Survey Recordings. Bat call registrations were analysed using
BatSound v.3.30© and/or Analook W v3.7 to verify the species recorded during the
survey work. Where recordings could not be reliably attributed to species, calls are
identified to genus (such as for Myotis species) or, in the case of calls which could not
be distinguished between Nyctalus sp. and Serotine, these are labelled as ‘big bat’
species.

2.10.

Consideration and analysis of bat calls relates to individual (separate) registrations
recorded by the detectors. Accordingly, whilst such analysis provides a consistent,
comparative figure and represents the maximum number of bats/passes recorded, in
reality this likely provides an over-estimation of the actual bat numbers, since extended
or broken recordings on individual/single bat passes or foraging bouts may comprise
multiple recorded registrations on the detectors.

3.

SURVEY RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

3.1.

The western part of the site is dominated by arable fields, whilst the eastern part is
dominated by species-poor grassland, both of which have low suitability for foraging /
commuting bats, albeit the ponds and hedgerows in particular provide potential
opportunities for foraging/commuting bats, whilst the grazing by horses within the
eastern part of the site is likely to provide an invertebrate food source in the form of
coprophagous insect species. Nonetheless, overall the habitats present have previously
been considered likely to provide low suitability for foraging bats and this position
appeared unaltered during the course of the current surveys.
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Manual Activity Survey Results

3.2.

A summary of the number of bat registrations recorded during the manual transect
surveys (dusk and dawn surveys combined) is set out at Table 3.1. below.

3.3.

Overall Bat Activity. Overall, extremely low levels of activity were recorded across the
site, with an average of 81.7 registrations per transect over each combined dusk and
dawn survey. Activity levels, whilst low throughout were recorded to be consistently
higher across the eastern transect during all comparable sample periods.

Table 3.1. Total number of bat registrations recorded during the transect surveys (summed for each dusk and subsequent dawn
survey bout) undertaken in 2015.

Sept 2015

July 2015

May 2015
Species

October 2015

Transect A
(West)

Transect B
(East)

Transect A
(West)

Transect B
(East)

Transect B
(East)

Transect A
(West)

Transect B
(East)

Common Pipistrelle

29

95

66

74

96

52

92

Soprano Pipistrelle

-

4

1

20

7

8

23

Pipistrellus sp.

-

-

-

1

-

-

-

Nyctalus sp.

-

-

-

1

1

-

-

Myotis sp.

-

-

-

-

-

1

1

29

99

67

96

104

61

116

Total registrations

3.4.

Individual Bat Species. In line with the previous (2013) survey results, the vast majority
of bat registrations recorded during the transect surveys comprised Pipistrelle species
(568 of 572 registrations), with the majority of these (504 of 572 registrations,
representing 88.1%) comprising Common Pipistrelle Pipistrellus pipistrellus and the
remainder comprising Soprano Pipistrelle Pipistrellus pygmaeus (63 registrations
representing 11.0%) with a single unconfirmed Pipistrellus species and two individual
registrations each by a Nyctalus species (likely Noctule Nyctalus noctula) and Myotis
species recorded. No other bat species were recorded at the site during any of the
transect survey work undertaken. In other words, over the course of the transect
surveys (representing more than 24.5 hours of recording during suitable weather
conditions and seasons), a total of only 4 individual bat registrations for bat species
other than Pipistrelle were recorded (an average of less than one registration every 6
hours of recording).
Automated Activity Survey Results

3.5.

A summary of the bat registrations recorded during the automated surveys is shown
below at Table 3.2. Overall, low levels of activity were recorded at the two detector
locations within the site (total 1199 registrations, representing a mean of 50.0
registrations per night), with the vast majority of registrations again comprising Common
Pipistrelle and smaller numbers of unconfirmed Pipistrelle species. Over the total of 24
full ‘detector-nights’ recorded, a total of only 12 registrations (1%, or 0.5 registrations per
night) comprised species other than Pipistrelle, in the form of three Noctule registrations,
4 undetermined Nyctalus sp. and a single ‘Big Bat’ registrations (also most likely
Noctule), along with 3 Myotis sp. registrations. A further 3 brief Nyctalus sp.
registrations were also noted within the analysis for the partial 3rd night recorded at
location B during May 2015 prior to failure of the detector, albeit are not included within
the overall analysis and in any event do not alter the conclusions in respect of bat use of
the site (see below).

ECO1825/BN AdBAT vf
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Table 3.2. Average number of bat registrations per night recorded by automated bat detectors during 2015 (see Plan 1825/FBS1
for detector locations).

July (Summer)

May (Spring)

Species

September (Autumn)

Location A

Location B

Location A

Location B

Location A

Location B

Common Pipistrelle

13

150.5

18.7

70.3

-

38.75

Pipistrellus sp.

4.5

31

5

11.5

-

-

Soprano Pipistrelle

-

-

-

-

-

0.25

Noctule

-

-

-

0.5

-

0

0.75

Nyctalus sp.

-

(0*)

0.2

-

-

‘Big Bat’

-

-

-

0.2

-

0.25

Myotis sp.

-

-

0.2

-

-

0.5

35

363

144

495

(0)

162

(17.5)

(181.5)

(24)

(82.5)

(0)

(40.5)

Total number of
registrations
(mean per night)

(*None recorded during the 2 full nights analysed, however 3 brief passes noted during the subsequent partial evening prior to battery failure).

3.6.

Bat activity levels were recorded to vary between detector locations and months, with
greater (although still generally low) numbers of registrations associated with location B
(likely in particular due to the association with pond P2 and associated foraging bouts),
whilst extremely low numbers of registrations were recorded from location A throughout.
Overall Evaluation

3.7.

Overall, very low levels of bat activity were recorded at the site during the course of both
the manual and automated activity surveys undertaken in 2015 (in line with the position
previously recorded), with the vast majority of activity (1520 registrations, comprising
86% of the total) comprising Common Pipistrelle (a very common and widespread
species, often associated with residential areas and less sensitive to lighting levels than
other bat species), with only 16 registrations (<1%) representing bat species other than
Pipistrelles.

3.8.

The current survey results appear to match the position recorded in 2013, indicating that
the habitats within the site support very low levels of bat activity and are therefore
unlikely to represent an existing important resource for bat species.

4.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

4.1.

Overall, the survey work undertaken during 2015 (in line with the previous surveys)
appears to show that any use of the site by foraging or commuting bat species is, at
best extremely limited, and where present is dominated by a single common and
widespread species (Common Pipistrelle), with negligible use of the site by other bat
species. Accordingly, the position appears little changed from that set out within the
previously submitted information in regard to bat species.

4.2.

As such, it is considered that the conclusions drawn on the basis of the previous survey
information in regard to bats at the site (including informing the planning application),
along with associated recommendations, mitigation and proposed enhancements,
where relevant, are likely to remain unchanged at the site in regard to this group.

4.3.

In particular, the retention of existing hedgerows and trees within wider, enhanced green
infrastructure corridors as part of any detailed layout and/or any reserved matters
scheme(s) will likely provide continued long term navigational features and

ECO1825/BN AdBAT vf
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foraging/commuting opportunities for faunal species, including bats across the site, (with
the opportunity to provide further opportunities – particularly in the form of new roost
sites, through provision of bat boxes and/or built features as part of any development,
along with appropriate landscape enhancement and implementation of favourable
maintenance of existing and newly created habitats in the long term), whilst safeguards
should be put in place (as previously advised), particularly in regard to suitable
placement and minimising the use of any lighting that may be required (both
permanently under any layout and also temporary construction lighting).

ECO1825/BN AdBAT vf
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